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May 22nd, 2020 
 
Re: City of Toronto Supports Immediate & Transformational Change in Ontario's Long 
Term Care Homes 

Dear Mayor Tory and Executive Committee Members,  

I am writing to request that the Committee consider the accompanying recommendations to support 
bringing about transformational change in long term care homes in Toronto, and across our 
province, to address the tragedies we continue to witness as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.  
 
I understand that you have asked City Staff for a review of our City of Toronto operated homes to 
ensure that all necessary steps are being taken. However, to better care for and protect long term 
care staff and residents now, and help ensure that outbreaks of this magnitude never happens again, 
please consider the following three requests to the provincial government: 
 
1) Immediate changes made to the level and quality of care in long term care homes, with 
respect to pandemic relief: 
  
Additional supports for staff and residents are needed now to stem the COVID-19 pandemic. This 
includes, but is not limited to: 
 

• Greater access to personal protective equipment 
• Improved screening and increased testing 
• Other improvements made to supply, capacity and infection control measures 
• Following Alberta's lead, in homes that have zero recorded outbreaks, each resident should 

be granted an essential visitor when it is deemed safe, which would contribute to and 
improve residents' quality of life 

• For homes that are unfortunately experiencing an outbreak, greater access to technology is 
needed, so residents can connect with their loved ones more often, given that loneliness and 
isolation can directly impact one’s health and longevity 

 
2) Initiate an independent, objective and impartial Inquiry into Ontario's long-term care 
homes, including those operated by the City of Toronto: 
  
In July 2019, a long-term care homes public inquiry on the safety and security of residents was 
established to inquire into the events which led to, and allowed, offences committed by a registered 
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nurse working in a long-term care home. While the recommendations tabled in the report are 
paramount to improving safety and security of residents in our homes, they do not consider lessons 
from a pandemic that had yet to occur. 
 
That's why, an independent, objective and impartial Inquiry is necessary to address the growing 
number of outbreaks and deaths recorded in homes across our Province. This Inquiry should not be 
partisan nor punitive. Rather, the focus should be uncovering systemic issues and gaps that led to 
the issues we are currently facing.  
 
An Inquiry, as opposed to a Commission, offers additional investigative tools, resources and a 
transparent process. The tragedies suffered by long term care residents, and their families, merits 
nothing less. 
 
However, if the province moves forward with a commission, the City of Toronto should play a 
supportive and constructive role towards one that is transparent, effective and successfully leads to 
improvements of all Ontario Long Term Care homes. 

As the operator of 10 publicly funded long term care homes, the City of Toronto should be an active 
participant in this review. We should be open, accountable and meaningfully contribute to ensuring 
that lessons are learned and best practices are shared. As a public operator, it will be beneficial to 
compare and contrast our experience and outcomes with that of private and non-profit long term 
care providers. 

 3) Culture Change: Adopt emotion-centered approaches to care into Ontario’s Long-Term 
Care Homes Act, 2007 (LTCHA) and Ontario Regulation 79/10  
  
In the midst of this pandemic, we cannot lose sight of the importance of planning for our future. In 
Toronto, we have led with an initiative to create emotion-centered approaches to care in our City's 
10 long-term care homes. This approach should be adopted in homes across our Province with an 
update to the care standards as outlined in Ontario’s Long-Term Care Homes Act, 2007 (LTCHA) 
and Ontario Regulation 79/10. Emotion-centred approaches to care have proven to benefit residents 
through reductions in unintended weight loss, falls, negative responsive behaviors, the use of anti-
psychotics and cost-savings to our healthcare system.  
 
In order to successfully incorporate this new approach within our homes, staffing ratios must be 
increased. This request, which was listed as a recommendation in the 2019 public inquiry, and to be 
tabled in the legislature this summer, is crucial, as staff shift the focus of their care from a task-
based, to an emotion-centred approach. With the increases made to staffing ratios, consideration 
should also be made to ensure their jobs become less precarious and transient through the forms of 
better compensation, benefits and ability to work in one home. 
  
We owe it to our long term care homes staff and residents, along with their families and friends, to 
take the necessary steps to ensure that their provided the highest standards of safety and care. Those 
who we've lost to COVID-19 deserve nothing less than transformational change. Let this be their 
legacy.  

Thank you for your consideration. 
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Councillor Josh Matlow recommends that: 

1. City Council request the Province of Ontario to immediately provide additional supports for staff
and residents now to stem the COVID – 19 pandemic. This includes, but is not limited to:

a) Greater access to personal protective equipment
b) Improved screening and Increased testing
c) Other improvements made to supply, capacity and infection control measures
d) Following Alberta's lead, in homes that have recorded zero outbreaks, each resident should

be granted an essential visitor when it is deemed safe, which would contribute to and
improve residents' quality of life

e) For homes that are experiencing an outbreak, greater access to technology is needed, so
residents can connect with their loved ones more often

2. City Council request the Province of Ontario to conduct an independent, objective and impartial
Inquiry that is not partisan, nor punitive, but rather focuses on uncovering the systemic issues and
gaps in Ontario's long term care homes; and City Council indicate to the Province that the City of
Toronto will contribute to the success of the Province’s review, regardless of whether it is an
inquiry or commission

3. City Council direct the General Manager, Seniors Services and Long Term Care Division to
actively engage in the province’s investigative process- whether by Inquiry, Commission, or other
means - into the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario's Long Term Care Homes in order to be
transparent, accountable, learn and share best practices

4. City Council request the Province of Ontario, while focusing on safety, improve quality of care
by incorporating "emotion-centered" approaches to care, with commensurate staffing ratio
increases, into Ontario’s Long-Term Care Homes Act, 2007 (LTCHA) and Ontario Regulation
79/10.

Sincerely, 

Councillor Josh Matlow 
City Councillor 
Toronto – St. Paul's 
www.joshmatlow.ca 




